Weekly ReCAP for December 22, 2017
_________________________________
Merry Christmas & A Peaceful New Year!

_________________________________
Next CPC meeting January 8, 2018, 1:30 p.m., Chesebrough Room, Main Library, San Andreas.
___________________________________________________________________
Wildfire Prevention Rules Toughen For State Utilities

12/14/2017 2:18 pm PST
21
Tori James, MML News Reporter

Sacramento, CA — As some of the largest wildfires in California’s history continue to leave their devastating marks across communities down south utility companies are getting new orders to do more about maintaining power lines.

Today the state’s Public Utilities Commission unanimously voted to toughen its rules that already require power companies to keep trees and brush away from power lines in higher fire risk areas. Under the new mandates utilities will also have to increase their use of proactive patrols in order to make timely identification of and troubleshoot potential fire risks.

The action, which officials call a “major rewrite” of existing fire prevention requirements for utilities that demonstrates how dramatically climate change is raising wildfire risks in much of the state, comes as fire investigations looking into current major fire incidents are considering witness accounts that link some of the blazes to sparks seen generating from wind-whipped power lines.

Fire information is located under the “Community” tab or keyword: fire
Local Burn Day information is here. If you see breaking news send us a photo at news@clarkebroadcasting.com.

______________________________________________________________________________
California Issues First Recreational Marijuana Distribution Licenses

12/15/2017 9:14 am PST
223
B.J. Hansen, MML News Director

Sacramento, CA — Just a couple of weeks before recreational marijuana sales become legal in California, the state’s Bureau of Cannabis Control has issued its first 20 licenses to sell and transport the drug.

There are various different types licenses, ranging from retail, distribution, lab testing, etc. The first 20 licenses are being dispersed among nine different companies. They are located in Lynwood, San Jose, Santa Rosa, King City, Monrovia, San Diego, Santa Cruz, Port Hueneme and Shasta Lake.

Bureau of Cannabis Control Chief Lori Ajax says, “Last week, we officially launched our online licensing system, and today we’re pleased to issue the first group of temporary licenses to cannabis businesses that fall under the bureau’s jurisdiction. We plan to issue many more before January 1.”

The change in law allows those in the state over 21 years of age to possess up to an ounce of marijuana and grow up to six plants. Many cities and counties across the state are debating localized rules and regulations.

_____________________________________________________________________________

Governor Brown: “We Can’t Wait For The White House To Wake Up”

12/15/2017 6:00 am PST
285
Mark Truppner, MML Reporter

Governor Jerry Brown, representing the United States – and states and regions leading on climate across the globe – joined the President of France, the United Nations Secretary-General, the World Bank President and other heads of state at the One Planet Summit earlier this week, on the two-year anniversary of the Paris Agreement.

Brown was Friday’s KVML “Newsmaker of the Day”.

“We can’t wait for the White House to wake up,” said Governor Brown in keynote remarks on the acceleration of local and regional climate action. “We in America are operating from the grassroots – from the cities, from the states, from corporate leaders, from universities and from civil society.”

Former Republican California Governor Arnold Schwarzenegger and Michael Bloomberg also joined Governor Brown at the Summit, reaffirming America’s steadfast commitment to climate action, which France’s President Emmanuel Macron acknowledged in his opening remarks: “We have Mike Bloomberg, we have Governor Brown of California, they’ve said they’re going to stand in place of the American federal government – ‘states, cities, private sector players, we’re going to play a role ourselves.'”

Pointing to the state’s nearly year-round fire season – and the blazes still raging in Southern California – the Governor also sounded the alarm on the costly and destructive global impacts ahead unless we rapidly decarbonize.

“These fires, combined with the ones from just a few weeks ago in Northern California, add up to thousands of homes being burned and even people being killed because the fires move so fast,” said Governor Brown. “This is an example of what we can expect in the very near future.”

The Governor also discussed California’s upcoming Global Climate Action Summit – which will convene representatives from subnational governments, businesses, investors and civil society in San Francisco next year with the direct goal of supporting the Paris Agreement – and the growing role of non-state actors with Michael Bloomberg and United Nations Secretary-General António Guterres.

Earlier in the day, Governor Brown met with the President of the Republic of the Marshall Islands Hilda C. Heine on the impacts of climate change to island nations. At the invitation of the Governor, President Heine confirmed she will attend the Global Climate Action Summit in 2018, and committed to working with the Governor to drive stronger climate commitment and action by national governments.

Governor Brown continues to build strong coalitions of partners committed to curbing carbon pollution in both the United States through the U.S. Climate Alliance and around the globe with the Under2 Coalition, which has grown to include 205 jurisdictions collectively representing more than 1.3 billion people and $30 trillion GDP – equivalent to 17 percent of the global population and 40 percent of the global economy. The Governor also joined Michael Bloomberg to launch America’s Pledge on climate change to help compile and quantify the actions of America’s businesses and non-federal jurisdictions to drive down their greenhouse gas emissions consistent with the goals of the Paris Agreement.

Last month, the Governor – serving as Special Advisor for States and Regions – rallied city, state and regional leaders from around the world at the UN Climate Change Conference (COP 23). In Bonn, the Governor welcomed new members to the Under2 Coalition; joined America’s Pledge co-founder Michael Bloomberg to reaffirm the commitment of U.S. states, cities and businesses to the Paris Agreement; partnered with environmental officials from Canada and Mexico to advance North American climate action; discussed West Coast climate initiatives with Pacific Coast Collaborative governors; and delivered keynote remarks at the opening of a UNFCCC high-level event, the ICLEI climate summit and the IRENA clean energy forum. Last month, Governor Brown also discussed opportunities for further climate collaboration with top European Union, European Parliament and other officials in Brussels and Stuttgart; met with Norway’s Prime Minister and convened scientists from the world’s leading scientific academies in Oslo; and delivered keynote remarks for a climate symposium at the Vatican.

Earlier this year, Governor Brown traveled to China to build closer climate ties with President Xi Jinping, Russia to call for deeper trans-pacific collaboration on climate at the Eastern Economic Forum, Canada to officially link California’s carbon market with Quebec and Ontario and New York to discuss subnational climate action with the UN Secretary-General and open Climate Week NYC.

The “Newsmaker of the Day” is heard every weekday morning at 6:45, 7:45 and 8:45 on AM 1450 and FM 102.7 KVML.

_____________________________________________________________________________
Sonora council to consider cannabis business regulations

By Alex McLean/ The Union Democrat / December 15, 2017
6986335
Want to go?
WHAT: A public meeting for the Sonora City Council to consider introducing an ordinance that would allow some commercial cannabis sales and production

WHEN: 5 p.m. Monday

WHERE: City Hall, 94 N. Washington St., Sonora

See the proposed ordinance at www.sonoraca.com/government/current-city-council-agendas.

The Sonora City Council will hold a public meeting Monday at City Hall to consider introducing an ordinance that would establish strict rules on cannabis businesses dealing in sales, production, manufacturing, and testing.

Cannabis dispensaries, indoor-cultivation sites, manufacturing facilities and testing laboratories would be regulated by the city through a development agreement and conditional use permit, according to meeting documents.

All commercial cannabis activity is currently banned within the city limits under an ordinance approved by the council last month.

The state plans to begin issuing cannabis businesses licenses after Jan. 1 under the Medicinal and Adult-Use Cannabis Regulatory and Safety Act that was passed by the California State Legislature and signed into law by Gov. Jerry Brown earlier this year.

The law was in response to more than 57 percent of California voters approving Proposition 64 in the November 2016 election, which legalized recreational use and cultivation of cannabis for adults 21 and over.

The ballot initiative was approved by 56 percent of voters in the City of Sonora who cast a ballot, and 52 percent of voters in Tuolumne County as whole.

At Monday’s meeting, the council could waive the first reading and introduce the ordinance, delay the introduction to a later meeting and provide city staff with direction on changes, or reject the proposed ordinance.

If the council approves introducing the ordinance, they would likely consider taking a final vote on the ordinance in January. The ordinance would take effect 30 days after the final vote if it passes.

Dispensaries
Under the city’s proposed ordinance, only medicinal cannabis dispensaries would be allowed in the following zoning districts: tourist and administrative (CO), commercial (C), and limited manufacturing (ML).

Dispensaries that sell marijuana for recreational use would not be allowed anywhere in the city.

State law requires a medicinal cannabis dispensaries to verify a customer’s identity, age and doctor’s recommendation prior to purchase.

The proposed ordinance outlines security requirements for dispensaries, many of which are also required by state law, such as security cameras, an alarm system, odor control, insurance, and a waste management plan.

A floor plan, site plan, and statement of the owner of the property’s consent would also be required as part of the city’s review process.

None of the dispensaries in the city would be allowed to operate within 600 feet of a school, youth center, daycare, church, or park, as required by state law.

Cultivation, manufacturing and testing
Commercial cannabis indoor-cultivation sites, manufacturing facilities and testing laboratories would only be allowed in limited manufacturing zoning districts.

There are a handful of limited manufacturing zoning districts in the city, most of which are located along Highway 108 south of the downtown area.

All of the same rules that would apply to dispensaries with regard to their proximity to sensitive areas, security, insurance and requirements for city review would also apply to production, manufacturing and testing businesses.

The city’s proposed ordinance would require all cultivation sites to be located inside a fully enclosed building. No outdoor cultivation would be allowed in the city for either commercial or personal use.

Only certain types of licenses that limit indoor cultivation to a maximum of 10,000 square feet would be allowed.

Both volatile and non-volatile manufacturing would be eligible to apply for a license to operate in the city.

Non-volatile manufacturing is defined in city documents as “the production, preparation, and compounding of cannabis and cannabis products, using pressure, ice water, or screening,” as well as the preparation of edible cannabis products in butter or other types of fats.

Volatile manufacturing refers to the process that uses volatile solvents, such as butane.

Under the city’s ordinance, testing laboratories and manufacturing facilities could not be open to the public and must remain locked at all times.

All cannabis businesses, including dispensaries, would be subject to inspections by city officials or law enforcement between the hours of 6 a.m. and 11 p.m. on any day of the week to ensure compliance with the rules.

Pilot program
The council will also consider circulating a “Statement of Qualifications and Interest” to gather proposals from people looking to operate a cannabis business in the city.

As part of the process, the council could consider creating a selection committee to evaluate applicants.

Those who apply would have to demonstrate knowledge and experience in developing a successful business and address how they would mitigate the potential negative impacts of such a business.

The process would require applicants to pay a $5,000 proposal fee to cover costs for city staff time and legal fees associated with reviewing the proposals.

There would be a 60-day day deadline for applications once the statement is issued.

If there’s enough interest, the council could then decide to issue a “Request for Proposals” from applicants that were selected for further consideration.

______________________________________________________________________________

Update: Calaveras Supes Try Again To Enact New Cannabis Rules
12/19/2017 6:10 pm PST
Tracey Petersen and Tori James , MML News Team

Update 6:10 p.m.: While the supervisors indicated they were willing to continue the meeting until 8 p.m. if they were getting close to a resolution, they pulled the plug at 6 p.m. and scheduled a special meeting Thursday (Dec. 21) at 9 a.m.

Earlier the supervisors of districts 4 and 5, Dennis Mills and Clyde Clapp attempted to bring the draft cannabis ban ordinance to a vote, which failed to get support from the other three board members.  However, District 1 Supervisor Gary Tofanelli, stressed that he was not ruling out voting for a ban unless all the restrictions that he outlined in previous meetings were included in a regulatory version.

As today’s meeting, Thursday’s session will be held in the supervisors chambers at the government center in San Andreas.

Original post at 2:38 p.m.: San Andreas, CA — Today the Calaveras supervisors are hoping for what some might describe as akin to a Christmas miracle — passing a permanent ordinance to replace the county’s urgency ordinance on commercial cannabis grows set to expire early next year.

As reported here, while up until recently, it looked like the supervisors might have had a three-vote bloc that would eventually swing towards enacting an outright commercial grow ban. However, back in October, county staff were directed to craft a strict regulatory draft that would greatly inhibit but still allow for a few grows in specific zones located away from rural residential areas, also adding layers of land use and environmental requirements and oversight.

This morning, following a few short consent agenda items, the supervisors heard a half-hour’s worth of related public comments that still seem to span a pro-ban and pro-regulation spectrum of opinions. Clearly struck by the deeply divided audience, Board Chair and District 3 Supervisor Michael Oliveira shared a few words just ahead initiating an extended period of county staff comments.

“This has been a very long process for Calaveras County and personally, I have gone through two Calaveras County boards of supervisors in dealing with this issue and it has split this county in several different factions and it has caused people to do and say things that normally would not have been done,” Oliveira intoned in a voice that telegraphed clear concern. He expressed the negative impacts on staff, a need to get back on an even keel, and went so far as to publicly apologize for bad behavior from citizens, staff and supervisors that have contributed to sharpening the divisions.

Following a lunch break the supervisors heard more staff input before re-opening the floor to more public comments after which they will attempt to come to a vote on one of three alternatives, one of which is still an outright ban. We will provide an update as to the outcome of the meeting.

______________________________________________________________________________

Supes open regulatory discussions before adjournment

Could still ban when board reconvenes

By Jason Cowan Jason@Calaversaenterprise.com / Dec 19, 2017 

 

initiated discussions into a regulatory future for Calaveras cannabis Tuesday, but not before an attempt by a couple on the board for a ban.

After a speech during deliberations as to why District 4 Supervisor Dennis Mills preferred to prohibit cannabis, the representative attempted to approve the ban, with the support of District 5 Supervisors Clyde Clapp, before allowing others on the board to speak.

His motion died at the vote, 3-2 against. Before the poll, District 1 Supervisor Gary Tofanelli said he would not support the attempt because it was proposed without giving others an opportunity to speak. Mills said he was just trying to rule out a number of the three proposals supervisors discussed during the daylong hearing.

With its defeat, supervisors elected to chat about the two regulatory alternatives, side by side, and what could be tolerated. Discussions were cut short at 6 p.m. so that everyone could go home. They are scheduled to resume Thursday morning at 9 a.m..

For much of the past year, marijuana policy beyond the county’s urgency ordinance has been up in the air. Since January, supervisors were waiting to approve a ban before Tofanelli detailed strict stipulations in October he said were needed in order to vote in favor of regulations.

In November, the Calaveras County Planning Commission analysed Tofanelli’s suggestions in a regulatory package the Calaveras County Planning Department crafted and loosened the stipulations. They began with a document that would allow for 50 marijuana farmers in Calaveras. They finished with something that would allow all approved farmers to remain.

Even in his opposition to the prohibition, Tofanelli said Tuesday during board discussion he could still vote for the ban when the time comes. He said before analysis of the regulatory options he could live with the one based off his feedback and had a number of issues with the ordinance the planning commission returned with.

Among stipulations most controversial for current marijuana farmers in Calaveras, Tofanelli said he did not intend to budge much from a maximum of 50 registered farm sites, all having to be on a minimum parcel size of 50 acres.

Multiple farmers would be allowed to cultivate on site, however, said Deputy County Counsel Julie Moss-Lewis. The cumulative total per site would remain a maximum 22,000 square foot area.

Undetermined at the time of adjournment were outdoor requirements limiting all farming to Agriculture 1, Agricultural Preserve and General Forestry zones. In addition, indoor rules that would prohibit anything outside of Light Industry and Business Park zones are still in limbo.

Earlier, supervisors heard from a number of Calaveras officials that turned out for the discussions.

Calaveras County Building Official Ed Short said his department of 5.5 full time code compliance officers would have fewer resources and less manpower to enforce the civil side of the ban, which would entail those growing no more than six plants.

“If you regulate, you have enforcement,” said Short. “It is more efficient with a regulatory fee. With a ban, you have no fees to have the staff go out and do the work.”

Also discussed was how prepared fire departments from Calaveras Special Districts were at the potential increase in personal indoor grows allowed with, even with a ban, in Proposition 64.

Mike Johnson, chief of the Ebbetts Pass Fire District and the fire chief’s association, said the district would have to transition outside of the rural service mile into an industrial type of fire service. “Select pieces” are equipped for confined space extrications. He added they would not be ready for hazmat response without help from outside the county.

Supervisors later elected during regulatory deliberations to allow personal marijuana farming outdoors at a 75-foot property line setback, unless the farmer receives a note from a neighbor allowing otherwise.

______________________________________________________________________________

Calaveras County Supervisors wrangle into the night with cannabis law details

By Guy McCarthy / The Union Democrat / December 19, 2017

The five-member Board of Supervisors representing more than 40,000 residents of Calaveras County wrangled into Tuesday evening over details of a new draft law to regulate or ban cannabis cultivation and related commercial activities.

It was another marathon day, including a public hearing that lasted all day Tuesday, from before 9 a.m. to just past 6 p.m.

How the board will move forward on cannabis cultivation and commercial activities has been Calaveras County’s most divisive issue over the past two years and ever since the 2015 Butte Fire destroyed more than 500 homes and turned so many people’s lives upside down.

“We are going to take the time to go through this thing and to do it right,” District 3 Supervisor Michael Oliveira, the board chairman, said just before 5 p.m.

At 5:10 p.m., more than eight hours after the meeting began, board staff distributed copies of a draft ordinance put together by Planning Commission staff and a draft ordinance that includes stipulations put forth by District 1 Supervisor Gary Tofanelli.

The divisiveness of the cannabis issue was evident in the audience of more than 100 who came to watch in person and in a separate room with video screens showing the hearing, and it was evident on the Board of Supervisors, who reflected their constituents varied views on this issue, from pro-ban to pro-regulation.

Earlier, District 4 Supervisor Dennis Mills and District 5 Supervisor Clyde Clapp indicated they wanted to vote straightaway on adopting the option to ban cannabis cultivation and related commercial activities, but their motion was defeated 3-2 by Tofanelli, Oliveira, and District 2 Supervisor Jack Garamendi, who is in favor of regulating cannabis.

“I will not be voting for a ban today,” Tofanelli said. “You can call my recommendations Ban Lite, the Tofanelli Plan, or the Tofanelli Ban. But I am the one who compromised. I voted for a ban since January, until Oct. 24. I am the one who came forth with suggestions to regulate.”

Details of indoor cultivation and setback distances between marijuana grows and houses and property lines were front and center as supervisors continued discussion and deliberations.

Mills decided to join in debating specifics of setbacks with Planning Director Peter Maurer, and some sense of consensus on a setback distance of 75 feet began to emerge. But the panel of supervisors appeared to be hours away from making a final, conclusive decision on a law regulating or banning cultivation and related commercial activities.

“I don’t want any outdoor growing at all,” Clapp interjected at one point. “You guys got that?”

Tofanelli, Oliveira and Mills conferred with Maurer on whether to sunset the new law in five years. But Tofanelli added he was in favor of a cap on the number of grows.

“In order for this county to get a handle on this industry, I’m in favor of a cap on 50 grows,” Tofanelli said. “I’m afraid I have to stick with this right now. I heard what the sheriff said. I think there could be problems.”

Garamendi reminded Tofanelli any form of regulation would rely on a certain amount of tax revenue, and a cap of 50 registered, legal grows county wide would be cutting revenue margins thin. Tofanelli indicated he was open to any new proposals on the matter, that he’d be willing to listen to and discuss new approaches, but he would not budge from the 50-grow cap.

“One grow on a minimum of 50 acres and a maximum of 50 grows total,” Tofanelli said. “That works for now.”

Some pro-ban supporters and pro-regulation advocates left before 6 p.m. But most stayed and paid close attention to details and the board as the elected supervisors hashed them out. There were few empty seats in the chambers audience.

“You’d have to issue individual permits for each grow on each one of those sites,” Tofanelli. “If that’s the case, and it doesn’t exceed 22,000 square feet, can that be done? That’s what I’m getting at.”

Oliveira polled the board and staff at 6 p.m., and they decided to adjourn for the evening and return at 9 a.m. Thursday.

Earlier in the day, Oliveira apologized to county staff for the difficulties they’ve had to cope with over the past two years of indecision on the way forward with legalized cannabis and registered and illegal cannabis growers.

“This has been a very long, drawn-out process,” Oliveira told the audience and staff present in chambers. “Personally, I’ve been here through two different boards of supervisors. This issue has split this community into several different factions like no other I’ve seen before. I’m concerned what it’s done to our staff — planning, legal, code enforcement, environmental. We need to get back on an even keel.”

Oliveira said he wanted to publicly apologize on behalf of the elected board for feedback and criticism directed at some staff members, from board members and from the public. Oliveira later said he was referring to email communications, which he did not have immediate access to.

“We have disrespected our employees,” Oliveira said. “We’ve caused them great grief. I am concerned because they have done nothing but the best job they can, given what they’ve been asked to do. I’m upset they’ve been put through this. I publicly apologize to them.”

______________________________________________________________________________

La Contenta closes its doors

Timeline for reopening remains unknown

By Sean P. Thomas Sean@calaverasenteprise.com / Dec 21, 2017 
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The investment group that owns and operates the La Contenta Golf Club and Events Center near Valley Springs has announced that it is filing for bankruptcy after sustaining almost a decade of continuous losses.

Attorney Brian Chavez-Ochoa, representing majority interest holder Ryan Voorhees, said that La Contenta LLC has filed for Chapter 11 bankruptcy and will remain closed for the foreseeable future. The golf course was locked to visitors as of Monday morning.

A statement on behalf of Voorhees said the golf course has lost over $1 million in operating revenues over eight years.

“We do know that La Contenta has operated at a loss for some time, but the last two years the losses were significant, and specifically the last nine months they lost more than they have in the last two years,” Chavez-Ochoa said.

He added that he is not sure what led to the lack of revenue from the golf course, as he has not been involved with the operation’s strategy for the property. According to the statement, Voorhees had assumed person liability of the course, which included two defaulted mortgages and renovations in excess of $500,000. Voorhees himself did not file Chapter 13 personal bankruptcy.

A deal was in place between the ownership and Sierra Golf Management, but the deal fell through for unknown reason.

Dante J. Bacci, the vice president of golf operations for Sierra Golf Management that managed La Contenta, released a statement explaining why they felt the need to pull out of the agreement.

“Our goal when we were hired to operate the facility was to improve course conditions, improve customer service and help secure the operation for the future to help make it a viable asset for the entire community,” the statement said. “We feel that we made great strides in those areas and planned on being there for years to come. Unfortunately, the current ownership is unclear on the future of the facility and we were unclear on our role in that future.”

Rumors have begun to swirl in the Valley Springs community on what the future of the golf course will be. Chavez-Ochoa said that he has heard rumors that involved everything from new homes to new roadways to connect to Voorhees’ other properties around Valley Springs.

Chavez-Ochoa said that Voorhees wants to make it clear that there are no plans to change the property into anything other than a golf course, and that thought of building new homes or roadways are out of the question. The goal, the attorney said, is to either lease the property, find additional investors or sell the golf course outright.

In the case that someone takes over the property, future plans could shift.

“It’s going to remain a golf course unless someone who comes in and buys it has any different plans,” said Chavez-Ochoa.

A timeframe remains in flux, according to Voorhees’ representative. Selling or leasing the course sooner rather than later is the plan, but how long it will take to find a potential suitor is up in the air. The statement released Monday evening asked for interested parties with enough “financial strength to either purchase or lease the course” to contact the owners.

“I can tell you we want to accomplish this as soon as possible,” said Chavez-Ochoa. “We understand the impact.”

“Ryan understands the impact this has had on the community, the members and the employees,” he added. “That has not been lost on him and he has struggled with that.”

In terms of purchases already made at the golf course before it was closed, Chavez-Ochoa said that the bankruptcy court will decide how or if those purchases will be reimbursed.

_____________________________________________________________________________

Jackson Rancheria Miwuk Tribe buys more Calaveras land

Parcels are near graves bought in 2016

Enterprise Report / December 21, 2017
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The Jackson Rancheria Band of Miwuk Indians, the controlling tribe behind the Jackson Rancheria Casino and Resort outside Jackson, has purchased what is estimated to be more than $6 million worth of land in the Vallecito area.

On Aug. 15, the tribe recorded a deed revealing the purchase of six parcels of land along Six Mile Road. The largest parcel, about 155 acres, was the home of Four Winds Cellars. The property was purchased from the Six Mile Land Co.

What the land will be used for remains unknown. Tribal leadership has declined to respond with comment after several requests were made.

District 4 Calaveras County Supervisor Dennis Mills, whose district includes the land, said that he does not expect the tribe to do anything unusual with the land, and that the tribe has historically been a great partner with Calaveras County.

“I appreciate their involvement in the county,” said Mills. “They are just as much of the history of this county as anyone else.”

“They are spending time over here doing what they can to respect the land,” Mills added. “I think that has always been their goal.”

District 2 Calaveras County Supervisor Jack Garamendi said that he was not informed of the purchase, but added that most purchases of this size are not disclosed to supervisors.

The sentiment was backed up by former tenants at Four Winds Cellars. General manager David Webster said that he was told that the new ownership group did not want tenants on the property after the sale was completed. He was made aware of the purchase in July.

“That’s when the jaw dropped and our heart sank,” said Webster.

Although the plans for the land remain unknown, Webster believes that the tribe is simply using the land to further preservation efforts for culturally relevant sites in the Amador, Calaveras and Tuolumne area.

The purchase is adjacent to a parcel of land the tribe bought in 2016 to preserve historic gravesites. The tribe paid $2.1 million to purchase 113 acres of ranch land on Highway 4 near Vallecito.

Tribal representatives said in April of 2016 they had no plans to develop the property, other than erecting fences to protect gravesites of ancestors buried there.

“My family and I are the direct descendants of the original native people who once occupied the Six Mile Rancheria,” said Tribal Chairman Adam Dalton in a letter dated April 5, 2016. “The intent of purchasing this land is simply to preserve the historic gravesites and protect them from further ruin.”

Calaveras County Archivist Shannon Van Zant said dozens of people were buried at a cemetery on the property, according to her records. Only one had a tombstone, for Ray Jeff.

Jeff died in combat in Okinawa on April 22, 1945. The man had been serving in the military for four years and earned a Purple Heart for wounds suffered in the Marshall Island invasion, and a Silver Star for gallantry in action in the Kwajalien campaign, according to a Secretary of War letter noted in his obituary.

Jeff was Dalton’s great uncle. Tillie Jeff, Ray Jeff’s mother, was Dalton’s grandmother. Tillie Jeff died in a car accident in July of 1945, just a few months after her son, according to county records. She, too, is buried at the Six Mile Rancheria site that was part of the property purchased by the Jackson Rancheria.

Rich Hoffman, the CEO of Jackson Rancheria Casino, said at the time tribe members intended to investigate the property.

“We are going to use ground-penetrating radar to try and discover what is there ... Cattle have been tromping over this cemetery for the past few decades,” Hoffman said at the time.

“The tribe really feels proud and good that they were able to get this back for their family and preserve some of the history,” Hoffman said. “They are really excited.”

It has not been revealed what, if anything, was discovered after the 2016 purchase.

_____________________________________________________________________________

CAL Recycle Awards Tuolumne County Over $146,000

12/21/2017 11:35 am PST
5
B.J. Hansen, MML News Director

Sonora, CA — The state has awarded Tuolumne County a $146,075 grant so that recycled tires will be utilized for roadway chip sealing.

It was one of 35 grants announced this morning by the state agency CalRecycle. The grants support projects that use recycled waste tires for resurfacing in place of conventional construction materials.   Rubberized chip seal is used on low traffic roadways. It is applied to existing pavement and followed by a layer of aggregate chips. It is estimated to use approximately 500 waste tires per lane mile.

CalRecycle spokesperson Heather Jones says the state generates around 45 million waste tires each year. She adds, “Waste tires are a really good application for road surfaces. It is a safe surface, provides really good traction, and it is pretty cost effective.

Tuolumne is the only county in the Mother Lode receiving the state grant funding announced today. A total of $6.2-million was awarded statewide.

______________________________________________________________________________

Supes to decide to determine regulations, ban next year

By Jason Cowan Jason@Calaverasenterprise.com / 
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Anger and frustration were evident Thursday evening after the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors spent two days in deliberations this week, but ultimately directed staff to return in the new year with changes for cannabis regulations and a cannabis ban.

Outside the hearing room, Trevor Wittke, executive director of the Calaveras Cannabis Alliance, was livid. In failing to adopt something prior to 2018, he said recreational cultivators, dispensaries and similar businesses could come into the county and operate with a license from the state because the county would not have any prohibitions in place.

It means there could be one-acre recreational farms on one-acre properties in residential neighborhoods and other dispensaries popping up in San Andreas, Mokelumne Hill and Copperopolis because the state laws, the only rules that will be in place for recreational activities, do not have zoning requirements, Wittke said.

“It is embarrassing,” he said of the county supervisors. “A fundamental lack of leadership.”

Before adjournment, the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors decided, with Supervisors Jack Garamendi, District 2, and Michael Oliveira, District 3, dissenting on a 3-2 vote, to direct staff to return with a number of amendments to a regulatory medical cannabis cultivation ordinance proposed by Supervisor Gary Tofanelli, District 1, as well as a ban on Jan 10.

It took a number of attempts to pass a motion before they were successful. Tofanelli proposed his amended ordinance first, but did not get any support. Garamendi then attempted to bring back a less strict Calaveras County Planning Commission document, but he failed also. It was not until Supervisor Clyde Clapp, District 5, suggested bringing back the amended regulations alongside the ban that they won the support they needed.

The sequence ended nearly 16 hours of discussion on the topic over the course of two days.

Deliberations began Thursday with a change of heart. After an unexpected retreat by the supervisors into closed session, Tofanelli emerged and said he could ease up on a hard cap of 50 marijuana sites in a regulated system.

Ultimately, after much discussion and a second escape into closed session, supervisors elected to eliminate the hard cap, but increased the minimum site requirement to 100 acres on General Forestry, Agriculture 1, Agriculture Preserve and Unclassified zones. Currently, there are about 1,000 sites that would qualify, said Calaveras County Planning Director Peter Maurer.

With the increase, supervisors decided to allow up to 44,000 square feet of cultivation space. A number of farmers can cultivate on the site to reach the size limit. No business can grow more than 22,000 square feet. All sites must have one structure with the proper lodging, sanitary and dining amenities at the time of application for cultivation, Maurer said.

Supervisors also agreed on other items such as requiring farming to be done in the ground, allowing 10 percent nursery stock while the new application is pending and 500 foot property line setbacks.

Program fee pricing has not yet been developed, Maurer said. He expects it to be included in the resolution on Jan. 10.

In the end, Garamendi said the regulations they were considering was “not a functional ordinance.” A voice outside the hearing room could be heard detesting the decision after a consensus agreement was reached.

Wittke said since the county will not have anything in place limiting recreational marijuana activities by the new year, it could begin a second influx into the area that rivaled the land grab of 2015. He did not rule out the chances that some could obtain a license from the state within the 10 day window.

“The state began handing out temporary licenses last week and people already have them,” Wittke said.

He cited San Diego, which allowed dispensaries a five-year term earlier this decade to recoup finances, when asked whether their business would be nullified and end under adopted recreational prohibitions.

“The failure to act creates a window for recreation,” said Wittke. “There are no rules. Like 2016, people just grew. If there are no rules now, people can just come in.”

______________________________________________________________________________

Claim against county argues Measure C tax was illegal

By Jason Cowan Jason@Calaverasenterprise.com / Dec 21, 2017 
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An Oakland-based lawyer will file a tort against Calaveras County to refund money generated from the Measure C cannabis tax. He says it was illegal to collect the tax from Calaveras County farmers.

William Panzer, of Oakland, plans to file the claim with the county Thursday on behalf of Andrew Greer of Golden State Herb in Chico and Adam Ray, of Mountain Ranch, representing himself, to recoup between $12 million to $15 million, plus interest, that should not have been collected by the county, he said.

Per language and definitions applied in the measure, the tax could only be imposed on those with a license from the state of California, said Panzer in a phone interview Wednesday. Since the state only recently began issuing licenses earlier this month, taxes shouldn’t have been collected twice this year, he added.

After Calaveras voters approved a $2 tax on outdoor and a $5 tax on indoor grows last year, the county collected more than $7 million during the first installment of the Measure C tax earlier this year. A second installment went out in November and were due by Dec. 15, said Prapanna Smith, a registered indoor cannabis grower.

Calaveras County Administrative Officer Tim Lutz, who prefaced comments via email stating he nor Calaveras County Counsel’s office has been formally made aware of the claim, said the county asserts the Measure C tax is a “legal tax that was duly authorized by a vote of the people.”

“As with all other tax matters, some people will take exception to timelines and the process,” said Lutz. “Nonpayment by any growers or retailers may jeopardize their eligibility to participate in any regulatory program established by the state and any that may later come to exist within the county.”

Michael Oliveira, chairman of the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors, declined to comment when asked Thursday for a statement.

To impose the tax, Panzer said Wednesday the county has been bullying applicants in the cultivation program with threats that they would be removed from the program if they do not pay, he said. Calaveras is the only jurisdiction that has begun collecting taxes based on marijuana activities, he added.

“Other municipalities have taken in application fees and local permitting fees,” said Panzer.

The two page claim was shipped overnight by Panzer Wednesday, he confirmed. It was expected to arrive by 4:30 p.m. Thursday, he added. Crystal Keesey, girlfriend to one of the claimants, said she shared the document with the supervisors Wednesday evening

With the notice, the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors will be given 45 days to respond. If the board denies the claim, Panzer said they could file a class action lawsuit to the Calaveras County Court, which could cover taxes paid by all marijuana farmers.

_____________________________________________________________________________

Calaveras County Board of Supervisors kicks cannabis can down the road

By Guy McCarthy / The Union Democrat / December 21, 2017
The future of cannabis in Calaveras County hung on threads of indecision and strands of obstinance Thursday evening as the five elected members on the Board of Supervisors could not even decide on when to bring a draft of a new law back for a final vote, or which draft.

At 6:45 p.m. the board finally voted 3-2 to have county staff bring back both a draft regulatory law and a draft ban law, with Jack Garamendi, District 2, and Michael Oliveira, District 3, opposed. County staff and the board agreed to bring the draft laws back for a vote by supervisors at 9 a.m. Jan. 10.

Peter Maurer, the county planning director, said he can bring drafts of a new law to ban or regulate cannabis cultivation and related commercial activities before the end of this calendar year, but indicated it would be early January before the elected board will be able to make a final vote.

It was another long day for pro-regulation and pro-ban supporters who sat past sundown through all-day deliberations Tuesday and Thursday this week in San Andreas.

The board spent hours Thursday on details including whether to allow growers to self-transport marijuana, state farm labor laws and what kind of structures to require on licensed pot farms, and how big cannabis grows would be allowed under a possible regulatory law.

Before it became clear the board would not vote and make a final decision on Thursday, Maurer distributed maps to help illustrate parcel sizes and zonings while the Board of Supervisors continued working on a new cannabis law.

Meanwhile, two registered cannabis growers in Calaveras County, Andrew Greer, of Golden State Herb Inc., and Adam Ray, have filed a class action claim for refunds of Measure C cannabis taxes against Calaveras County and the county tax collector-treasurer.

Calaveras County Measure C was enacted Nov. 8, 2016, and called for a $2-per-square-foot tax on outdoor grows or greenhouse grows. A grower with a maximum-size pot farm of 22,000 square feet had to pay $44,000 in Measure C taxes.

Crystal Keesey with Eastside Environmental said she works on cannabis farm permitting projects in Calaveras County. She said as of Thursday afternoon Greer and Ray were the sole plaintiffs.

The list of plaintiffs will grow as word of the class action gets out, Keesey said. The legal action was served to Calaveras County’s counsel and tax collector-treasurer on Wednesday.

According to the growers’ class action filed by Oakland attorney William Panzer, Calaveras County was not authorized to impose the Measure C cannabis tax on Greer, Ray and other growers in Calaveras County due to changes in state codes.

The total demanded to be refunded will be the entire Measure C tax payments for all individuals in the class action, which could include up to $7.4 million from the first installment and an unspecified amount collected from the second installment due Dec. 15, 2017, said Keesey said.

Exact numbers of taxes collected will be determined by Barbara Sullivan, the county tax collector, Keesey said.

“They haven’t collected very much for the second installment yet because it is not considered ‘late’ until January 15, and because of the volatile nature of the regulations right now,” Keesey said. “Many growers, if zoned out, will not pay their taxes.”

Reached Thursday afternoon, Panzer emphasized the class action is a claim, not a lawsuit. A lawsuit is possible at a future date.
http://www.uniondemocrat.com/localnews/5861350-151/calaveras-county-board-of-supervisors-kicks-cannabis-can 
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